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Dear Peter,
In its Communiqué of the 35™ ICANN meeting in Sydney, Australia, the GAC
committed itself to provide the comments on the version 2 of the new gTLD

Applicant Guidebook (further in the text - DAG2) which are the following:

L. ICANN’S PREPAREDNESS FOR NEW gTL.D ROUND

1. Scalability of gTLD Expansion and Stability of the Internet

The GAC is aware that many root server operators have raised concerns about the
effect that a major expansion of the gTLD space would have on the stability of the
Internet. The GAC considers that a controlled and prudent expansion of the DNS
space i1s of primary importance for safeguarding the stability, security and
interoperability of the Internet on which the global economy and social welfare relies
$0 much.

The GAC notes that the SSAC and RSSAC have been asked to prepare a report on the
scalability of the root zone and the tmpact of the potential simultaneous introduction
of new gTLDs, DNSSEC, IPv6 glue, and IDNs into the root zone, which will be
published in August. The GAC will look to this report to provide reassurance that the
scaling up of the root will not impair the stability of the Internet and that the technical
safeguards are sufficient. The GAC is hopeful the report will stress the importance of
developing an alert or warning system, as well as the need for a process for halting the
adoption of new top level domains should the root zone begin to show signs of breach
or weakness. It should be noted that although the GAC is encouraged this study is
underway there is some concern as to why the proper analysis did not occur earlier.

2. Economic Studies

The GAC had registered its concern at the Mexico City meeting that the two
preliminary reports on competition and price caps had not provided appropriate
answers to the 2006 Board request for economic studies to be undertaken. Such
analysis s needed to take full account of the entire domain name environment. The
GAC remains concerned that the threshold question has not been answered whether
the introduction of new gTLDs provides potential benefits to consumers that will not
be outweighed by the potential harms.
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The GAC notes that the economic reports commissioned by ICANN have failed to
distinguish adequately between real demand and derived demand arising from
widespread concern in the business community about the multiplication of the
opportunity for cybersquatting, fraud and malicious conduct generally. The GAC
notes that the recent IRT report addresses a number of related intellectual property
protection and enforcement issues. However, the GAC believes there is an urgent
need for separate empirical research to be undertaken regarding the costs of defensive
registrations and the impact on consumers of the availability of new gTLDs. To the
extent that the uses of new gTLDs are innovative and respond to registrant demand,
the GAC expects there would be benefits to consumers.

The GAC also recommends that any analysis of the gTLD environment encompass
fact gathering beyond empirical studies. A thorough analysis would include
interviews with and perhaps surveys of a wide cross-section of market participants,
As a first step in this process, the GAC recommends that ICANN more systematically
conduct outreach and data gathering from the variety of resources represented by the
participants in the malicious conduct and e-crimes sessions in Sydney.

3. Competition

The GAC has considered whether there is a risk that the gTLD process could create a
multitude of monopolies rather than increasing competition. This rests in part on
important, but unanswered questions relating to: (1) whether registrants view gTLDs
as reasonable substitutes for one another; and (2) why some registrants purchase the
same domain name in multiple TLDs.

Further concerns have arisen regarding the apparent desire to alter existing policy that
requires a structural separation between registrars and registries, Change to this
policy should be guided primarily by whether and how such a change would benefit
consumers and registrants. Studies to date have not fully addressed this aspect of the
marketplace, nor have they included an analysis of the potential harm to domain name
registrants of permitting registrars to operate as new gTLD registries.

4, Balancing Competing Business Models

Such is the global reach of the Internet that varied business models will arise amongst
different commercial parties, especially where the parties operate in different
jurisdictions, in different markets and in varying spheres of economic development.

While noting that applicants would be allowed to scale their applications, so that an
applicant that intends to compete with large top level domains and have millions of
registrations would require infrastructure on a greater scale, while a registry that
intends to address a small local community would need infrastructure on a lesser
scale, the GAC seeks reassurances that the evaluation of the applicant’s business
model would be conducted on merit and not rely solely on corporate size and financial
criteria.
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5. Risk of End User Confusion

It will prove likely that the average Internet user will place greater emphasis on
retaining the ease of navigation around the existing DNS. The DAG2 does not
specifically address the issue of how the new gTLDs will integrate with the existing
gTLDs. The GAC believes therefore that there is a need for more studies to be
commissioned which assess the impacts of a radically changed new gTLD regime on
end users. Such studies should focus in particular on the extent to which the expected
proliferation of domains may cause confusion or may exacerbate the harms from the
malicious conduct and criminal activity that consumers experience in the current
marketplace, or whether a more measured rollout would be more beneficial and cause
less consumer confusion. The GAC wishes to emphasize the point that such fact
finding studies as these should have been conducted prior to the decision to introduce
new gTLDs.

6. Administrative Resources

Consideration should also to be given to the increase in the required administrative
resources available to ICANN for the management of the DNS arising from the
expected significant increase in domains, and whether other activities, such as
contract compliance, will be impacted by the possible diversion of resources to
processing new gT'LD applications,.

The GAC also notes that potential new registries will come from many countries in
the world with different languages and cultures. ICANN will need to address the need
for it to adjust as an organization to a more diverse Internet community with the likely
appearance of contractors outside the United States working within different legal
environments and legal systems.

II. IMPLEMENTATION ISSUES
1. Level of Awareness among Stakeholders and the Business Community

ICANN should address the very low level of awareness of the proposed gTLD round
amongst the business community, in particular amongst small and medium sized
businesses, outside the Internet industry and the existing registry and registrar
communities, The GAC recommends that ICANN more actively promote the
opportunity for business in the period prior to the launch of the first and subsequent
gTLD rounds.

2. gTLD Categories

The GAC proposes that ICANN should actively consider a more category-based
approach to the introduction of new gTLDs. This could allow for different procedures
for different types of TLDs, including non-commercial cultural, linguistic and
regional gTLDs which would strengthen cultural diversity on the Internet, creation of
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local content, and freedom of expression. It would also potentially lessen consumer
confusion and provide a structure for a more measured rollout of new gTLDs.

Furthermore the GAC believes that the structure of the gILD application fee regime
should reflect these different categories and the limited financial resources available
to applicants for some of them. The GAC also feels that it would be logical and
reasonable to apply existing policy principles and processes for ¢ccTLDs (such as
those policy provisions outlined in the GAC's ccTLD principles) to any top level
domains intended to service a specific community within a specific national
jurisdiction.

3. Geographic Names at the Top Level

The GAC has commented on the use of geographic names as gTLDs on various
occasions. The GAC principles of 28 March 2007 emphasize that ICANN should
avoid country, territory or place names, and country, territory or regional language or
people descriptions, unless in agreement with the relevant governments or public
authorities” (Article 2.2). In a letter dated 24 April 2009, the ICANN Board received
input from the GAC regarding the issue of geographic names as new gTLDs. In this
letter the GAC pointed out that the rights of relevant governments or public
authorities, as representatives of the sovereign state or territory, cannot be limited as
such by ICANN or by any procedures introduced by ICANN for new gTLDs.

The GAC is of the opinion that the DAG2 is a substantial improvement on its
predecessor, but that it does not yet fully reflect the GAC position that governments
and other public authorities, as representatives of citizens of a sovereign state,
territory, province or city, have a legitimate interest in the use of geographical names
as new TLDs.

The GAC therefore proposes the following amendments to be incorporated in version
3 of the Draft Applicant Guidebook (further in the text - DAG3):

i. Strings that are a meaningful representation or abbreviation of a country
name or territory name should not be allowed in the gTLD space

These strings represent countries or territories and the principle of sovereignty must
apply. TLDs in this category should therefore be treated in the same way as ccTLDs.

The use of exhaustive listings (e.g. ISO 3166-1) will not cover all the ccTLD-like
applications envisaged by the GAC and ccNSO, in particular in the following
categories:

‘Commonly referred to as’ type strings representing a country or territory but which
are not official titles, e.g. .america, .ceylon, .holland;

Common or general names that are often applied to more than one country, e.g:
.guinea
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ii. gTLDs using strings with geographic names other than country names or
territories (so called geoTL.Ds) should follow specific rules of procedure

The Draft Applicant Guidebook already provides for specific rules of procedure, such
as the creation of a Geographic Names Panel or the requirement that an applicant for a
geoTLD must document the government’s or public authority’s support for, or non-
objection to, the applicant’s application, and must demonstrate the government’s or
public authority’s understanding of the string being requested and its intended use.

However, the gTLD regime as proposed in DAG2 implies that the active involvement
of public authorities would be limited to the application and evaluation phase of the
new gILD process. However, the GAC is of the view that the principles of
subsidiarity should also apply after delegation. An approval or non-objection from the
relevant government or public authority could for example be based on certain
obligations on a gTLD registry for which the registry is held accountable (which may
include direct legally binding agreement under contract with the relevant public
authority). In such cases there could be a need for procedures that allow the relevant
governments or public authorities to initiate a re-delegation process, perhaps because
of infringement of competition legislation, misuse or breach of contract, or breach of
the terms of approval/non-objection.

Furthermore, in cases of a change in the ownership structure of a geoTLD, ICANN
should establish a new process of approval or non-objection for that geoTLD by the
relevant public authority. The GAC will provide input in this regard in the near
future.

4. Objection Procedures and Costs

The GAC considers that the dispute resolution process appears to have the potential to
be extremely complex and protracted. The GAC also believes that the cost of pursuing
disputes may well prove to be a barrier to legitimate objections by interested parties.

The GAC notes the importance of sensitivities with regard to terms with national,
cultural, geographic, and religious significance. The GAC has serious concerns about
the practical modalities for addressing objections on these grounds, including
ICANN’s proposal to establish a panel of three judicial experts which may not fully
take account of cultural and other national and differences in legal interpretation as to
what is morally offensive or threatening to public order.

Specifically the GAC believes that there is a need for more work to be done regarding
the costs and the ability to object, noting that public interest groups may wish to
object but may be unable to do so due to the costs involved. The GAC will deliberate
further on alternative solutions with respect to how best to deal with applications for
new gTLDs that may be considered morally offensive or threatening to public order.
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DAG?2 appears to require governments to follow the same procedures and pay the
same costs as other objectors. In situations where a government or public authority
objects to a particular application on the grounds of public policy however, it would
be inappropriate for ICANN to require the said public body to incur the costs or
subject itself to the limitations associated with a formal objection process primarily
designed for non-governmental stakeholders. Moreover, where the government or
public authority is a member of the GAC, the ICANN By-laws already provide a
more appropriate mechanism for the GAC to provide advice directly to the Board on
issues of public policy.

The GAC notes that the public comment section associated with each application may
well provide one avenue for governments wishing to make representations should
they chose to use it. The proposed Independent Objector might also consider
representations from governments at no cost to them. The GAC would therefore invite
the ICANN Board to include these existing and potentially new provisions in the
procedures foreseen for the DAG3.

The GAC would also point out that in many cases governments might already have to
bear the costs associated with industry stakeholder and cross-government
consultation, and increase their monitoring of the application process more generally
just to make sure they are aware of issues raised by applications for new gTLDs.

5. Application Process

The GAC understands that ICANN intends to hold annual application rounds and that
these would be announced at the same time as the current round. However, the GAC
is of the view that there is a need for clarity on how often the application process for
gTLDs will be run, for how long it will remain open and whether there will be a limit
on the number of gTLDs released in each round. There is also a question as to
whether translation services will be provided as internationalized gTL.Ds are
introduced. The GAC understands that ICANN will set up a separate organization
overseen by a director to process applications.

The GAC seeks clarification on how CANN will promote the new gTLD round so
that affected parties are aware of their rights to object.

6. Application Fee and Surpluses

A single fee structure creates limitations, notably by skewing the market in favor of
applications from the developed world and those with significant financial resources.
The GAC notes that ICANN had stated in its briefings that it was difficult to forecast
costs accurately enough to offer different tiers of pricing, including discounts for
community-based TLDs. However, the GAC believes that experience gained in the
initial round would inform decisions on fee levels, and the scope for discounts and
subsidies in subsequent application rounds.
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The GAC is of the view that clarification is urgently needed to explain the level of the
fee for a single application and the costs on which it was based, including historic and
legal liability costs. The GAC notes that where governments are involved, as, for
example, sponsors of community-based applications, legal liability costs might be
less.

The GAC understands that ICANN will set up a separate organization to process
applications which would not be heavily staffed and thus not expensive to run. If this
is the case, it should allow ICANN to lower the costs or to provide for a more tiered
pricing system,

The GAC expects that the gTLD round may well generate substantial surpluses and is
of the view that ICANN should make clear how it would use such surpluses. As
noted in previous GAC comments, community consensus should be sought on
appropriate uses for any surplus revenues.

Yours sincerely
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